"The Events in Afghanistan 2021: Impact on Security in Central Asia"

Subtopic: "The Taliban will make a state, not war. So not much will change for Central Asia"

Introduction

This summer, Central Asia returned to the international headlines. Not for the Tajik-Kyrgyz border clashes, not for the elections in Uzbekistan, and not for the poor management of the pandemic. It was for Afghanistan and the Taliban's resurgence to power in Kabul. But what made it worldwide news – the bloody coups and conflicts in Myanmar, Ethiopia or Sudan gained little public attention compared to Afghanistan – was the herein eminent failure of U.S. foreign policy. It turned out to be Washington's biggest miscalculation since Vietnam: 20 years, more than 2 trillion USD spent by the US alone, ¹ and more than 220,000 war deaths². Beyond chilling headlines and America's retreat from the region, however, it does not have as much of an impact on wider Central Asian security as one may think (or fear).

What does this mean for Central Asia – now that the Americans went home and some of their equipment fell into the hands of the Taliban? Terrorist threats spilling over and drugtrafficking from Afghanistan have been framing Central Asia security discourse from the very beginning. The main argument of this essay, however, is that the Taliban takeover won't change much. At least, not for the worse (except for those living directly under the new Taliban regime, the Afghan people). In the first step, therefore, we will look at how the security situation for the Central Asia has been *before* and *after* the Taliban takeover. In the second part, we will put the new Afghan leadership in perspective of the broader international security dynamics – which are more important for the Central Asian five, given the Sino-American conflict and Russia's place in it.

Background

But first, what happened so far? A lot has been said and written about the threat of terrorism and radical Islam, before 9/11 and especially afterwards. Before, mostly in the Eastern hemisphere: Russia's fight against separatism and terrorist attacks in its Northern Caucasus region earned little empathy in the West, rather criticism for bombing the insurgence into submission with two brutal wars in Chechnya. One of the most notorious faces of the Caucasian jihad, Shamil Basayev, had been trained in Central Asia, earning him the nickname 'Russia's Osama Bin Laden'. Yet some observers today, and then, believe in a conspiracy: that the secret services staged the bombing attacks on apartment house buildings in the European part of Russia, for fabricating public support for the second Chechen war and lifting the FSB agent Putin onto the throne in the Kremlin.

Much of this seems astonishingly reminiscent of post-9/11 conspiracy theories, although the details that came to light in contemporary Russian media investigations still raise questions.

¹ Crawford 2021, 14–15. Additionally, the Washington will need to spend an estimated one trillion US-Dollar for veteran care and additional costs by 2050.

² Crawford and Lutz 2019, 1

Whatever happened in Russia in the 1990s, however, Central Asia and the rest of the world entered a new era only after Al Qaeda managed the most successful PR stunt of the 21st century: the world watched the victims of jihadism jumping out of the windows of the World Trade Center in New York, just before the skyscrapers imploded in fire and dust.³

The rest is history: Moscow was the first to plead its allegiance to Washington, hoping for an equal partnership in the 'war against terror'. The Kremlin helped the US-led forces to facilitate military bases in Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan for the invasion in Afghanistan (the Taliban were believed to host Al Qaeda). But unity was to falter soon. The relationship between Russia and NATO became frosty, hitting its first low with Putin's infamous Munich speech in 2007, in which he accused Washington of unilateralism and NATO expansion, followed by the Russo-Georgian war one year later. Since then, Moscow opposed American military bases in Central Asia. In Uzbekistan, the regime decided to expel the Americans, for Washington had begun raising concerns loudly over Uzbekistan's human rights record.

Argument: Afghanistan changed less than we think – but the global balance did

This summer, after exactly 20 years, America hastily left the country – obviously worried she could not protect her own soldiers in an orderly but slow-moving withdrawal. The images embarrassed not only Washington, but also its allies in Europe who were equally unprepared for the advancement of the Taliban. Military forces, aid programs and journalists alike raged over the treatment of their local Afghan aides who could not leave the country and had to fear the vengeance of the approaching Taliban fighters. Meanwhile, the citizens of Kabul rushed to shut down or paint over shops, windows and institutions that expressed any signs of Western liberalism. CNN reporter Clarissa Ward became a sad symbol for the arrival of the Islamists: from one day to the next she appeared veiled in a black hijab on TV, and soon she had to leave for Pakistan for security reasons. More emotionally laden has been the video footage of desperate Afghans falling from military airplanes taking off from Kabul airport, and of mothers throwing their babies over razor wire to save them.

The Taliban have always de facto controlled Afghanistan

Since then, the headlines have shifted somewhere else. For Afghanistan's Central Asian neighbors, as stated above, nothing has changed drastically, and it won't in the future – at least not for the worse. The previous security threats remain in place; but they are not new as they have been very well known for decades by now. Thus, the regional governments already have expertise and mechanisms to deal with these issues. The problems are not to disappear from the agenda unless there is a cooperative government in Kabul which effectively controls the whole territory of Afghanistan. History, however, has shown that this mountainous country, with its tribal structures, is nearly uncontrollable. All foreign invaders have had to learn this the hard way. But there is one power that proved to be a permanent factor: the Taliban. Since their ousting from power in 2001, the allied forces and their Afghan protégés failed to push them out of the country or shatter their structures. Once again, Washington alone (not to mention its other partners and international programs) poured more than 2 trillion USD into this endeavor – that's more than President Biden's national infrastructure bill will cost. In spite of this financial and military superiority, the Taliban managed to establish control over large swathes of Afghanistan. The swift takeover this summer

_

³ Often forgotten, however, are the two other airplanes: one hitting the Pentagon, another crashing without reaching its target in Washington.

⁴ The New York Times 2021

eventually laid bare the Potemkin construct that the national Afghan government was. It should not have come to such a surprise: the German forces, for example, had been ridiculed at home for years for 'guarding' the opium fields that blossomed in front of their eyes.

In terms of opium production, statistics indicate that foreign interventions only boosted the problem. After the Soviet invasion, the number of poppy fields increased drastically as the mujahideen needed money for weapons; and so again when the international coalition invaded in 2001. In 2000, opium poppy grew across 82,000 hectares, increasing to 131,000 hectares by 2004. Afghanistan thus has been the world's top opium supplier, with a share of 80%. It hit record with 330,000 hectares in 2017 (by 2020, it had decreased to 224,000 hectares again). It goes without saying that most of it was grown in the Taliban controlled southern provinces.

These realities have been illustrated by the Kazakh operation "Tornado", which liquidated a drug trafficking network active in Kazakhstan, Italy and China. The Kazakh agents observed the difference between the Uzbek and Afghan border posts: without any military uniforms but equipped with Kalashnikovs, the Afghan authorities "looked like mujahideen fighters"; the border guard chief drove a Maserati sports car. When they met with their Afghan counterparts, the Kazakh security officials observed the constant alert and readiness for terrorist attacks, because the government controlled urban settlements only – the intercity highways, however, were in the hands of the Taliban. When the Afghan Ministry for Internal Affairs learned that the operatives needed to meet with drug dealers on Taliban controlled soil, it almost backed out of the Kazakh operation.

Only one thing changed: the Taliban are about to make a state now

Since the Taliban also conquered the capital, only one thing has changed: there is no formidable military force to oppose them anymore whilst the Taliban claim to be the official government of the Afghan state. With former state officials having fled and assets frozen, the Taliban now need to meet the challenge of establishing effective state structures – asserting a monopoly of legitimate force within state borders, creating a public administration, and achieving recognition by the international community.

As Andrey Kazantsev, analyst for the Russian International Affairs Council (RIAC), sketched out, there are currently two scenarios with good and bad implications for Central Asia (and Russia): A strong Taliban rule is good if it is controlled by the moderate wing with an allinclusive government and international terrorists expelled from Afghan soil; if the radical wing sets the course, however, expansionism and external aggression is likely. A weak Taliban implies an economic crisis and conflict over resources, ensuing fragmentation and civil war in the country, and ethnic conflicts especially in the Panjshir valley. The only good option in this latter scenario would be one in which no external power gets drawn in this intra-Afghan war; enclaves controlled by forces benign to Russia and the Central Asian neighbors would balance the ones seized by international terrorist organizations, and border security challenges remain localized. The even worse option would be that external powers get involved in proxy wars like in Syria and Libya, and regional and transnational Islamist movements gain momentum with organizations such as IS mobilizing.

-

⁵ Broll 2013: United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) 2021

⁶ Комитет национальной безопастности Республики Казахстан 2021

⁷ Комитет национальной безопастности Республики Казахстан 2021

⁸ Kazantsev 2021

Facing these scenarios, it becomes apparent that only a strong Taliban is valuable for Central Asian security. A weak Taliban is most likely to escalate an intra-country struggle into a wider proxy conflict, given the activities of IS and the porous borders with Central Asia – which would endanger Russia and China with its notoriously securitized Xinjiang Uighur region. Hence, a complex web of conflicts would be to emerge along ethnic and religious lines: anti-Shia groups (IS) countered by Iran's support for Shia Muslims; Central Asian terrorist groups fought by their governments, for example, the Islamic Movement Uzbekistan; Tajik and Uzbek diasporas dragging in their protectors; Pakistan's support for the Pashtun diaspora; and India probably seeking to squash Pakistan's influence, potentially supporting Tajiks and Pashtun movements seeking autonomy from Islamabad. 9

After all, Afghan neighbors are interested in a stable Afghanistan and controlled risk analysis. As the Taliban are the only force which can potentially establish long-term control, there is no alternative (the idea of stabilizing the country by direct invasion and a puppet regime should be from the table for all time). Russia's strategy of siding with the most powerful fractions and strongmen for the sake of stability has proven successful in Syria and on its own territory, where the Kremlin tolerates the autonomous rule of the Kadyrov clan in Chechnya, with turning a blind eye to severe human rights violations. ¹⁰ China apparently shares the same approach, as reflected by its oppression of Uighurs in Xinjiang and campaign against 'the three evils' (separatism, terrorism, extremism) through the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO). ¹¹

That a strong Taliban adopts an aggressive foreign policy seems highly unlikely, given the situation they put themselves in: they want to become a state with all its necessities and conditions. And here we turn back to the poppy fields, the main source of the Taliban's war budget. To make a state, they will need to diversify their financial sources, and this makes them dependent on other states and neighbors. They cannot afford an aggressive foreign policy, since they lack the budget to fight on the home front *and* its powerful neighbors. The revenues from opium do not suffice to maintain state structures. Furthermore, the autocratic regime will need to redistribute resources within its patronage to keep political loyalties and the security forces running. And if they do not succeed in that, the scenario of a weak and dived Taliban with an ensuing civil war seems inevitable. Hence the Taliban cannot but keep to their promise to refrain from hostile actions and hosting international terrorist structures – or at least try so.

This dependence on basic trade gives the Central Asian states leverage over them: we cooperate and trade with you, but you keep the terrorists and opium away from our borders. Of course, this is more complex and depends heavily on the Taliban's power base at home. But it makes an increase in security risks under the Taliban less likely. Also, the Taliban wish to become a theocracy and internationally recognized state, probably comparable to Iran. This gives the secular though basically Muslim countries of Central Asia (and everyone else) a normative instrument: the production and consumption of drugs is forbidden by Islamic law, a rule of which a Talib theocracy shall be reminded of if it chooses to build its state budget on seducing the world for the sin of heroin.

¹⁰ Ostermeier 2020

⁹ Kazantsev 2021

¹¹ Cooley 2012, 74–97

And here we are touching upon the issue of international recognition. First of all, in the short run, it does not really matter. As stated above, the Taliban have always been *de facto* in control of the country's destiny, and now they are undeniably the power incumbents. Their stability is in the interest of their neighbors. Thus, their domestic policy, the oppression of people, especially women and sexual minorities, will be of lesser priority as long as no ethnic-religious conflicts break out in violence, compelling external actors to intervene on behalf of one group and thus weakening the Taliban. At the time of writing, Russia, Pakistan, China and Kazakhstan send humanitarian aid to Afghanistan and the Taliban are invited to dialogues in Moscow. China spoke further out against sanctions against Afghanistan and Russia demanded at the United Nations to unfreeze Afghanistan's assets. ¹² Kazakhstan agreed with the Taliban on a student exchange program for Afghan students back in early October. ¹³ Uzbekistan is interested in keeping up its export surplus to Afghanistan and stick to infrastructure projects such as railways; Tashkent furthermore hopes to reach the Pakistani ports of Karachi and Gwadar. ¹⁴ But apart from Tajikistan, all neighbors are keen on keeping Afghan refugees out of the country. ¹⁵

De facto the Taliban are already recognized by these countries (although domestically forbidden as a terrorist organization). From now on, it only depends on how cordially Kabul behaves whether or not the recognition will be formalized. Probably, this will take years, especially if Western democracies resist and have little interest given geographic distance and low economic prospects. But for day-to-day business, de facto recognition as power incumbent and dialogue partner is what counts. A most recent example is the refugee crisis on the EU's eastern border, provoked by Belarus' Alexander Lukashenko. Though formerly not recognized as 'President' and referred to as 'Mr Lukashenko', German chancellor Angela Merkel had no other choice than to negotiate with him – rendering the issue of recognition semantics. 16 It cannot be expected that Russia, China and the Central Asian states will stick to such semantics for long, which would only complicate matters further. The Taliban count on that and present themselves welcoming of foreign investments in the country's reconstruction and natural resources – and lobby for support at UN-level. ¹⁷ Regional economic projects under construction, such as the TAPI pipeline (carrying gas from Turkmenistan to Pakistan and India), the regional electricity network project CASA-1000 and the China-Pakistan-Economic Corridor will help them to engage their neighbors on technical levels. 18 And finally, Russia's calculus is that a fierce enmity between Taliban and IS could even make the Taliban a security partner against the latter. 19

What really matters: the global power shift

¹² TASS 2021a; Xin 2021; Hassan 2021; CGTN 2021; Радио Азаттык 2021

¹³ Радио Азаттык 2021

¹⁴ Gotev 2021; RFE/RL 2021a; France 24 2021; Mashrab 2021a; Nuriddinov 2021

¹⁵ CABAR.asia 2021

¹⁶ Kurmayer 2021

¹⁷ TASS 2021c

¹⁸ Hassan 2021; TASS 2021b; The Express Tribune 2021; Khan, Changgang, and Afzaal 2020

¹⁹ Eurasianet 2021

What really matters for Central Asian security though, is the global power shift, of which the events in Afghanistan are only one symptom out of many. ²⁰ As described in the introduction, Moscow soon changed its mind on US-American military bases in its 'near abroad'. But China as well views American military presence in its direct neighborhood as a thorn in the side. With the final withdrawal this summer, Moscow clearly opposed the idea of a transfer of American troops to another Central Asian country. 21 Almost simultaneously, tensions between Beijing and Washington over the South China Sea, and Taiwan in particular, increased, with Washington forming a new military alliance, AUKUS, which is obviously part of a larger containment strategy against China. At the same time, NATO is developing a dual containment strategy that views China and Russia as a unified threat.²² This fuels further Russo-Chinese coordination and military operability exercises and might result in a selffulfilling prophecy.²³

In this light, the real change – though not a drastic one – for the states between the Caspian Sea, Xinjiang and Siberia is, that the American chapter in Central Asia is closed. Russia and China will not allow an American presence anymore. The Taliban takeover breathed new life into the Russian-led Collective Security Treaty Organization (CSTO). For years, the alliance (and the Russian military base in Tajikistan) had been lacking a clear purpose in absence of an external threat.²⁴ Military drills and exercise at the Tajik and Uzbek borders were mobilized quickly (one Russo-Uzbek training, a Russo-Uzbek-Tajik exercise, and CSTO drills in Tajikistan). ²⁵ Even Uzbekistan's 'suspended' membership caught some wind (although this might disappear from the agenda again if Afghanistan stabilizes and the Taliban government turns out to be a reliable neighbor). ²⁶ In the case of attacks or invasion of a CSTO member from Afghanistan, the mutual defense clause would be triggered – posing the crucial moment in which Moscow needs to show whether it is able and willing to fill its role as a regional protector.

Among the pragmatic post-Soviet states, Tajikistan has taken an outsider role. Highlighted are its ethnic ties to Afghanistan – approximately 20% of the Afghan population are Tajiks (98% in the Panishir area). Some say this is the reason why Dushanbe took a tough stance on the Taliban, that Dushanbe suspects the Taliban have changed little since the 1990s. Others, however, allude to the fact that illicit drug trade from Afghanistan makes up for an estimated third of Tajikistan's economy, benefitting corrupt officials who have vested interests in keeping the flow. Tajikistan also acts from pure self-interest, fearing Islamist spill overs and refugees seeking shelter. The crisis could rather be seen as a chance taken by the Rahmon regime to distract the Tajik population and international community from domestic deficits – and secure financial support from the EU.²⁷ Either way, here comes China into play again. Beijing already secured its small border with Afghanistan, so that no terrorist groups or

²⁰ For a broader perspective on the demise of liberal order, see Cooley and Nexon 2021. ²¹ Putz 2021

²² Khalaf and Foy 2021

²³ Rasheed 2021; For a study on the institutionalization of Russo-Chinese military cooperation, see Korolev

²⁴ Krivosheev 2021; Schulz 2021; Klyszcz 2021

²⁵ RFE/RL 2021b; Пресс-служба Центрального военного округа 2021a; 2021b; CSTO 2021; CSTO Press Secretary 2021; CSTO and Zas 2021; The Joint Press Center of the CSTO training "Combat Brotherhood-2021" 2021. Interestingly, the joint drills with Russian, Uzbek, Tajik, Belarusian and Kazakh units trained tactics developed in the Syrian war.

²⁶ Mashrab 2021b

²⁷ Lemon 2021: Umarov 2021

transnational criminals could cross it, but the Tajik border remains porous both on the Afghan and the Chinese side – predestining Tajikistan to become a hub for pro-Uighur terrorists and activists, the CCP fears.

Tellingly, China sponsored several border posts over the past years. And reportedly, in reaction to the Afghan coup, Beijing pledged to pay and equip a new police base for Tajik rapid response forces. It raised further questions in the context of recent leaks of a secret Chinese military base. Both Beijing and Dushanbe deny the existence – but according to the leaks, Tajik President Rahmon suggested to hand-over the base completely, waiving the rental fee in exchange for military assistance. ²⁸ It hits a similar vein that the Uzbek State Committee for the Defense Industry announced to deepen military-technological cooperation with China, including weaponry and dual-use products. ²⁹ In consequence, Moscow reemerges as Central Asia's primary military security leader, but China's stake in it raise to a competitive level.

The SCO unifies all Central Asia and its surrounding stakeholders, including Pakistan, India, and Iran. Such a diplomatic platform – binding regulatory mechanisms like those of the CSTO or NATO appear improbable due to the antagonist nature of its membership – gains greater importance, the more complex the web of national self-interests, lines of conflict and security risks becomes. In the case of security threats from Afghanistan, this means that the members can coordinate and legitimize their actions taken through other institutional frameworks such as the CSTO. They could further build on and deepen the SCO's established Regional Anti-Terrorism Structure (RATS) in fighting terrorist groups in targeted special operations and intelligence sharing. Afghanistan's SCO observer status, which usually precedes full membership, may help the Taliban to acquire further recognition. If the Taliban sticks to its promise to stifle drug trade and (rival) international terrorism, the option of swift targeted special operations against cells on Afghan territory, conducted by Russian, Chinese and other Central Asian forces, could be at least theoretically debated.

Conclusions & Recommendations

So far it appears that the Taliban are at least rhetorically aware of the rules of realpolitik, and with regards to their long-term goal – building a viable state with a sound standing in international relations – they would be foolish to abandon pragmatism for an aggressive foreign policy. The Taliban do not have the power for that, and they know it. It cannot be expected that Afghanistan will develop significant economic growth in the next decades, yet it will seek to be further integrated in regional economic infrastructure. In terms of regional security and foreign policy, therefore, one might even dare an optimistic outlook: a new Afghan Emirate that is more stable than the previous Potemkin state might alter former insecurities to be more predictable, although the overall complexity increases globally.

The Central Asian states will have no other choice than continuing their pragmatic approach to a Taliban-led Afghanistan. (In the case of Tajikistan, it may be assumed that rhetorical hostilities in Dushanbe will be restrained by the other regional actors, first and foremost by Moscow, who is committed to Tajikistan's defense within the Collective Security Treaty, and China.) The Taliban's domestic challenges endow Central Asia with several bargaining chips in economy, diplomacy and military security – backed by the great powers Russia and China.

.

²⁸ Ibragimova 2021; Eurasianet 2019; Standish 2021; Чоршанбиев 2021

²⁹ Газета.uz 2021

With the American retreat, however, traditional Central Asian multi-vector diplomacy is set to be overhauled by reality, tilting Central Asian governments towards something like a *dual*-vector diplomacy, putting the West far behind Moscow and Beijing. Nevertheless, organizations such as SCO and CSTO offer them platforms to articulate their interests, preferably with a unified voice, and reap flexibility between the regional great and middle powers. Through mechanisms such as RATS they can shape processes as proactive players.

Yet, this process is open-ended, with an uncertain outcome of the Sino-American rivalry. John Mearsheimer's theory of Offensive Realism predicts that China will seek regional hegemony, which will cause its neighbors to balance against it. And as Dmitri Trenin analyses, Russia, seeks to maintain its strategic sovereignty: Moscow prefers a power equilibrium, not a Russo-Chinese alliance which dwarfs Russia. This would imply to advise Central Asian governments to place their bets rather on Moscow than Beijing. Yet in face of uncertainty, this calculus should be kept in mind for becoming not too dependent on Beijing security-wise – but must not expressed bluntly, since this would deprive them of their present strategic flexibility.

Bibliography

- Broll, Simon. 2013. "Rekord bei Opiumanbau in Afghanistan." *Deutsche Welle*, November 16, 2013. https://www.dw.com/de/rekord-bei-opiumanbau-in-afghanistan/a-17223870.
- CABAR.asia. 2021. "Central Asian Countries Are Not Ready to Accept Afghan Refugees." *Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting (CABAR)*, September 3, 2021, sec. Articles on Central Asia. https://cabar.asia/en/central-asian-countries-are-not-ready-to-accept-afghan-refugees.
- CGTN. 2021. "Chinese FM Makes Four-Point Proposal to Tackle Afghan Issues." *CGTN*, October 13, 2021. https://news.cgtn.com/news/2021-10-12/Chinese-FM-makes-four-point-proposal-to-tackle-Afghan-issues-14j0gwbdyhi/index.html.
- Cooley, Alexander. 2012. *Great Games, Local Rules: The New Great Power Contest in Central Asia*. New York, N.Y.: Oxford University Press.
- Cooley, Alexander, and Daniel Nexon. 2021. "Exit from a Sparse Hegemony: Central Asia's Place in a Transforming Liberal International Order." Foreign Policy Research Institute. January 21, 2021. https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/01/exit-from-a-sparse-hegemony-central-asias-place-in-a-transforming-liberal-international-order/.
- Crawford, Neta C. 2021. "The U.S. Budgetary Costs of the Post-9/11 Wars." 20 Years of War. A Costs of War Research Series. Watson Institute for International and Public Affairs.
 - $https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/files/cow/imce/papers/2021/Costs\%\,20of\%\,20War_U.S.\%\,20Budgetary\%\,20Costs\%\,20of\%\,20Post-9\%\,2011\%\,20Wars_9.1.21.pdf.$
- Crawford, Neta C., and Catherine Lutz. 2019. "Human Cost of Post-9/11 Wars: Direct War Deaths in Major War Zones." 20 Years of War. A Costs of War Research Series. Watson Institute for International and Public Affairs.
 - https://watson.brown.edu/costsofwar/files/cow/imce/papers/2019/Direct%20War%20 Deaths%20COW%20Estimate%20November%2013%202019%20FINAL.pdf.

-

³⁰ Mearsheimer 2014, 360–411

³¹ Trenin 2021

- CSTO. 2021. "The Active Phase of Training 'Cobalt-2021' of the CSTO CRRF Special Forces Took Place in the Republic of Tajikistan." Collective Security Treaty Organization. November 19, 2021. https://en.odkb-csto.org/news/news_odkb/v-tadzhikistane-proshla-aktivnaya-faza-ucheniya-sil-spetsnaznacheniya-ksor-odkb-kobalt-2021/.
- CSTO Press Secretary. 2021. "The Republic of Tajikistan Will Host a Special-Purpose Training 'Kobalt-2021." Collective Security Treaty Organization. November 15, 2021. https://en.odkb-csto.org/news/news_odkb/v-tadzhikistane-sostoitsya-uchenie-podrazdeleniy-spetsialnogo-naznacheniya-kobalt-2021/.
- CSTO, and Stanislav Zas. 2021. "MIR-24 TV Channel: The Secretary General Stanislav Zas: The CSTO Is a Really Working Mechanism." Collective Security Treaty Organization. October 29, 2021. https://en.odkb-csto.org/news/smi/mir-24-generalnyy-sekretar-stanislav-zas-odkb-eto-realno-deystvuyushchiy-mekhanizm/.
- Eurasianet. 2019. "Tajikistan: Report Confirms Significant Chinese Security Presence in Pamirs." *Eurasianet*, February 19, 2019. https://eurasianet.org/tajikistan-report-confirms-significant-chinese-security-presence-in-pamirs.
- ———. 2021. "Russia Looks to Taliban to Contain Islamic State in Afghanistan." *Eurasianet*, October 28, 2021. https://eurasianet.org/event-russia-looks-to-taliban-to-contain-islamic-state-in-afghanistan.
- France 24. 2021. "Uzbek Traders Learn to Do Business with the Taliban." *France 24*, November 1, 2021. https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20211101-uzbek-traders-learn-to-do-business-with-the-taliban.
- Gotev, Georgi. 2021. "Foreign Minister: Uzbekistan Is Promoting 'Pragmatic Relations' with Afghanistan." *Euractiv*, November 15, 2021, sec. Global Europe. https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/interview/foreign-minister-uzbekistan-is-promoting-pragmatic-relations-with-afghanistan/.
- Hassan, Pathik. 2021. "Resumption of Work of TAPI Pipeline Brings New Hope for Region." *Pakistan Today*, November 5, 2021. https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2021/11/05/resumption-of-work-of-tapi-pipeline-brings-new-hope-for-region/.
- Ibragimova, Kamila. 2021. "China to Build Tajik Police Base on Afghan Border." *Eurasianet*, October 27, 2021. https://eurasianet.org/china-to-build-tajik-police-base-on-afghan-border.
- Kazantsev, Andrey. 2021. "Prospects and Scenarios for Afghanistan: Russian and Chinese Interests." Russian International Affairs Council (RIAC). September 24, 2021. https://russiancouncil.ru/en/analytics-and-comments/analytics/prospects-and-scenarios-for-afghanistan-russian-and-chinese-interests/.
- Khalaf, Roula, and Henry Foy. 2021. "Nato to Expand Focus to Counter Rising China." *Financial Times*, October 18, 2021. https://www.ft.com/content/0202ed6e-62d1-44b6-a61c-8b1278fcf31b.
- Khan, Zahid, Guo Changgang, and Muhammad Afzaal. 2020. "China-Pakistan Economic Corridor at the Cross Intersection of China, Central Asia and South Asia:

 Opportunities for Regional Economic Growth." *The Chinese Economy* 53 (2):200–215. https://doi.org/10.1080/10971475.2019.1688005.
- Klyszcz, Ivan Ulises. 2021. "Reframing Russia's Afghanistan Policy." Foreign Policy Research Institute. July 29, 2021. https://www.fpri.org/article/2021/07/reframing-russias-afghanistan-policy/.
- Korolev, Alexander. 2019. "On the Verge of an Alliance: Contemporary China-Russia Military Cooperation." *Asian Security* 15 (3):233–52. https://doi.org/10.1080/14799855.2018.1463991.

- Krivosheev, Kirill. 2021. "Does the Collective Security Treaty Organization Have a Future?" Carnegie Moscow Center. August 7, 2021. https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/84923.
- Kurmayer, Nikolaus J. 2021. "Merkel Calls Lukashenko, Again." *Euractiv*, November 18, 2021, sec. Politics. https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/merkel-calls-lukashenko-again/.
- Lemon, Edward. 2021. "Tajikistan Breaks From Neighbors in Policy Toward Afghanistan." 18 (137). Eurasia Daily Monitor. The Jamestown Foundation. https://jamestown.org/program/tajikistan-breaks-from-neighbors-in-policy-toward-afghanistan/.
- Mashrab, Fozil. 2021a. "Economic Interests at Core of Uzbekistan's Pragmatic Approach Toward Taliban." 18 (169). Eurasia Daily Monitor. The Jamestown Foundation. https://jamestown.org/program/economic-interests-at-core-of-uzbekistans-pragmatic-approach-toward-taliban/.
- ———. 2021b. "Is Uzbekistan on the Verge of Rejoining the CSTO?" 18 (148). Eurasia Daily Monitor. The Jamestown Foundation. https://jamestown.org/program/is-uzbekistan-on-the-verge-of-rejoining-the-csto/.
- Mearsheimer, John J. 2014. *The Tragedy of Great Power Politics*. Updated edition. The Norton Series in World Politics. New York: W.W. Norton & Company.
- Nuriddinov, Umarbek. 2021. "New Realities of the Afghan Direction in Uzbekistan's Foreign Policy." *Central Asian Bureau for Analytical Reporting (CABAR)*, November 24, 2021, sec. Analytical materials / Uzbekistan. https://cabar.asia/en/new-realities-of-the-afghan-direction-in-uzbekistan-s-foreign-policy.
- Ostermeier, Timon. 2020. "Subcontracating Authoritarianism. Peace and Stability in Chechnya and the Russian Federation?" *The Student Strategy & Security Journal* (3SJ) 2 (September). https://3sjournal.com/subcontracting-authoritarianism-peace-and-stability-in-chechnya-and-the-russian-federation-timon-ostermeier/.
- Putz, Catherine. 2021. "Russia Cautions Central Asia Against Hosting US Forces." *The Diplomat*, July 14, 2021. https://thediplomat.com/2021/07/russia-cautions-central-asia-against-hosting-us-forces/.
- Rasheed, Zaheena. 2021. "Why Are China and Russia Strengthening Ties?" *Al Jazeera*, November 25, 2021. https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/11/25/why-are-russia-and-china-strengthening-ties.
- RFE/RL. 2021a. "Uzbekistan Holds Talks With Taliban On Trade, Energy, Railway Projects." *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, October 17, 2021, sec. Uzbekistan. https://www.rferl.org/a/uzbekistan-afghanistan-taliban-talks/31513853.html.
- ———. 2021b. "Russia Wraps Up Drills With Uzbek And Tajik Troops Near Afghan Border." *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, November 8, 2021, sec. Russia. https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-tajikistan-uzbekistan-military-drills-afghanistan-/31403841.html.
- Schulz, Dante. 2021. "Crisis in Afghanistan Gives New Purpose to CSTO." Caspian Policy Center. September 16, 2021. https://www.caspianpolicy.org/research/security-and-politics-program-spp/crisis-in-afghanistan-gives-new-purpose-to-csto-13231.
- Standish, Reid. 2021. "Tajikistan Approves New Chinese Base As Beijing's Security Presence In Central Asia Grows." *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (RF/RL)*, October 28, 2021, sec. Tajikistan. https://www.rferl.org/a/tajikistan-approves-chinese-base/31532078.html.
- TASS. 2021a. "Russia to Send Food and Medicine to Afghanistan Soon, Says Envoy." *TASS*, November 18, 2021. https://tass.com/politics/1362991.

- ———. 2021b. "Russia Interested in Afghanistan's Independent, Friendly Government Presidential Envoy." *TASS*, November 20, 2021. https://tass.com/world/1364089.
- ———. 2021c. "Taliban Envoy: We Count on Russia's Support at UN." *TASS*, November 26, 2021. https://tass.com/world/1366529.
- The Express Tribune. 2021. "Peace in Afghanistan Vital for ECO Transit Trade Corridors: FM." *The Express Tribune*, November 27, 2021, sec. News. http://tribune.com.pk/story/2331352/peace-in-afghanistan-vital-for-eco-transit-trade-corridors-fm.
- The Joint Press Center of the CSTO training "Combat Brotherhood-2021". 2021. "The Final Stage of the Joint Training 'Interaction-2021' and Special Trainings 'Search-2021', 'Echelon-2021' Was Held in the Republic of Tajikistan." Collective Security Treaty Organization. October 23, 2021. https://en.odkb-csto.org/news/news_odkb/v-tadzhikistane-sostoyalsya-zaklyuchitelnyy-etap-sovmestnogo-ucheniya-vzaimodeystvie-2021-i-spetsial/.
- The New York Times. 2021. "Biden Signs Infrastructure Bill, Promoting Benefits for Americans." *The New York Times*, November 15, 2021, sec. U.S. https://www.nytimes.com/live/2021/11/15/us/infrastructure-bill-signing.
- Trenin, Dmitri. 2021. "The Impact of Sino-American Rivalry on Russia's Relations With China." Carnegie Moscow Center. October 18, 2021. https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/85580.
- Umarov, Temur. 2021. "Why Tajikistan Is Taking a Stand Against the Taliban." Carnegie Moscow Center. October 26, 2021. https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/85649.
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). 2021. "Afghanistan Opium Survey 2020. Cultivation and Production Executive Summary." United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC). https://www.unodc.org/documents/cropmonitoring/Afghanistan/20210503_Executive_summary_Opium_Survey_2020_SMA LL.pdf.
- Xin, Liu. 2021. "China Continues to Offer Aid, Agricultural Trade with Afghanistan to Help Handle Humanitarian Crisis, Drive Economic Mobility." *Global Times*, November 21, 2021. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202111/1239528.shtml.
- Газета.uz. 2021. "Узбекистан намерен привлечь Китай в проекты оборонпрома." *Газета.uz*, August 19, 2021. https://www.gazeta.uz/ru/2021/08/19/china/.
- Комитет национальной безопастности Республики Казахстан. 2021. "ОПЕРАЦИЯ «ТОРНАДО», ИЛИ КАК КАЗАХСТАН ЛИКВИДИРОВАЛ МЕЖДУНАРОДНУЮ НАРКОЦЕПЬ." Комитет национальной безопастности Республики Казахстан. November 25, 2021. https://betaegov.kz/memleket/entities/knb/news/details/operaciya-tornado-ili-kak-kazahstan-likvidiroval-mezhdunarodnuyu-narkocep.
- Пресс-служба Центрального военного округа. 2021а. "В Узбекистане Стартовало Российско-Узбекское Учение." Министерство Обороны Российской Федерации. February 8, 2021.
 - https://function.mil.ru/news_page/country/more.htm?id=12375200@egNews.
- 2021b. "В Таджикистане Завершилось Совместное Учение Вооруженных Сил Трех Стран." Министерство Обороны Российской Федерации. October 8, 2021. https://structure.mil.ru/structure/okruga/centre/news/more.htm?id=12376481@egNew s.
- Радио Азаттык. 2021. "Казахстанская делегация и талибы обсудили в Кабуле гуманитарную помощь Афганистану." *Радио Азаттык*, October 18, 2021. https://rus.azattyq.org/a/31515939.html.

Чоршанбиев, Пайрав. 2021. "Китай Даст Таджикистану 8,5 Миллионов Долларов Для Строительства Базы СОБР." *ASIA-Plus*, October 13, 2021. https://www.asiaplustj.info/ru/news/tajikistan/economic/20211013/kitai-dast-tadzhikistanu-85-millonov-dollarov-dlya-stroitelstva-bazi-sobr.